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The forthcoming European elections will no doubt produce
unprecedented advances by the French Front National (FN). It
gained considerable strength by its spectacular advances in
the recent municipal elections, which have clearly given it a
head-start in the European elections. So a critical
examination of its programme, in particular in relation to
Europe, is not only vital in itself but allows us to clarify
what the essential problems for Europe are. It also allows to
look at all the other parties European policies.
Now, to decode what the FN’s orientation towards Europe is and
what it means, we must first of all describe its national
policy. We must do this not on the basis of that party’s own
deceptive slogans or what other people say about it, but on
the firm basis of the only objective criterion for political
evaluation, i.e. its class character.
What is the Front National’s real class character?
Actually, we need to establish clearly what the FN’s social
basis is and indicate unequivocally which class’s interests
are expressed in its programme and activities. This is the
fundamental question which politicians and commentators either
evade or completely muddle up, but it is the most important
one.
There are, of course, some vague and hesitant answers which
describe the Front National as a petit-bourgeois party, or one

that speaks on behalf of layers of de-classed workers. And it
is true that in the FN’s various shenanigans you will see outand-out, provocative and panicked members of the petitbourgeoisie a well as disorientated and desperate working
people who follow this party. A large number of bourgeois
propagandists also call this a populist party, alluding to its
social demagogy. But the only concrete content of this
description is simply the bourgeoisies familiar contempt for
anything in the slightest way connected with the people.
All these descriptions are superficial. The adjective populist
is so devoid of meaning that brain-dead journalists, in
deference to the futile and inconsistent great minds they
follow, apply it not just to the FN, but to Melanchon’s Left
Party (Parti de Gauche) too! What do they care that the class
nature and objectives of these two parties are radically
opposed, or that by acting in this way they are depriving
themselves of an investigative method that actually has some
validity.
But it is also superficial to view the FN as a petit-bourgeois
party, even if there is an element of truth in it. It is true
that the Front National is petit bourgeois in its composition,
like similar bodies all over Europe. That was also true in the
past of Hitlers and Mussolini’s parties, and the rest of them,
before they seized power. This widely-held opinion arises from
immediate impressions based on superficial features of these
parties, which various cohorts of petit-bourgeois do flock to
join. It goes no further than the social composition of these
parties, and completely neglects to describe their clearly and
explicitly bourgeois programme.
The NF’s bourgeois nature is clearly underlined by the party’s
programme and – as we shall see in detail later on – by what
it actually does. But so-called classical bourgeois and
social-democratic politicians and all their spokesmen make all
that disappear as if by magic. This blindness is the
intellectual expression of the class and social stratum to
which they belong, and they also display it towards all past
fascist movements (from Hitler and Mussolini to Franco and

Salazar).
This conception, which camouflages the social nature of
fascist parties behind their social composition, was taken up
and amplified by Stalinists in the 1930s and pressed into
service for their Popular Front policies to rescue bourgeois
society. Certainly the tenacious persistence of this
superficial point of view right up to the present owes a lot
to the still considerable influence of Stalinist ideology,
which continues to poison minds at large, long after its
progenitors power collapsed. As for the kinship between the FN
and past (and present) fascist parties, it can be confirmed to
the extent that their specific – and shared – bourgeois
character is clearly understood. To check this we need first
to make a brief detour into the past.
Past lessons help us to understand the present
What we need, to help us orientate ourselves correctly, is a
theoretical elucidation of the historic experience of those
years, in particular Trotsky’s Marxist explanation, which
remains totally valid today. Against all the general, botched
and inconsistent characterisations one encounters today, he
alone provided a serious analysis of fascism based on the
class struggles and movements in capitalist society in its
period of decline. Of all the many writing he devoted to this
subject, let us pick his study: What Next? Vital Questions for
the German Proletariat (1932), which I strongly recommend to
all activists.
In it, Trotsky notes that in the period of its imperialist
decline, capital is able to stay in power only through the
entire support of either social democracy or fascism. And if
the strength of the proletariat is paralysed by the lack of
its own political organisation or the inability of its
leadership to march towards the seizure of power, these
auxiliary arms of capital will grow stronger. But the
inevitable accentuation of the general crisis of capitalism
and its growing exhaustion sap and undermine the traditional

pedestals upon which social-democratic activity is based:
reforms and parliamentary democracy. The exacerbation and
prolongation of the general crisis thus abolish the
foundations upon which social-democracy rests (reforms) and
alters the framework within which it operates (parliamentary
democracy). So social democracy grows noticeably weaker while
the fascists, with their unbridled social demagogy, grow
stronger.
Only a thin membrane today separates France – or indeed the
majority of European countries – from a similar situation. To
be able to re-establish capitalisms former equilibrium and
check the decline that threatens it, the bourgeoisie urgently
needs not just to completely demolish the gains the
proletariat made previously, but also to smash (or completely
domesticate) its organisations. At the moment, they reckon
that they can do that without recourse to the direct terror of
fascism. They have already appreciably weakened democracy in
an authoritarian and Bonapartist direction both within each
country and at a European level. They have also succeeded in
destroying a considerable mass of social rights and
advantages, and all without any large-scale social shocks.
Even if they still have a long way to go, all the signs are
that they will be able to continue along the same lines. So
you can sum it up like this: The so-called democratic rule of
the bourgeoisie, profoundly corrupted by the virus of
bonapartist authoritarianism, has already shown much more
muscle in imposing tough decisions, while at the same time
that class is still afraid of the kind of leap into the
unknown involved in going over openly to fascism, the memory
of which is still painfully alive. It prefers to stick with
the social democrats who anyway seem determined enough to
destroy social gains and rights and working class
organisations (or at least severely discipline them). Above
all, they are reassured by the remarkable weakness and torpor
of the workers organisations, the virtual absence of a
vigorous response by the proletariat. So everything encourages
them to continue as they did in the past.

But despite all that, the crisis has grown more severe and
instability has increased. Bourgeois voices are raised
demanding a further and more decisive turn, pressing ahead to
restore capitalisms health. The European Commission, the
French employers organisation, Medef, and other members of the
bourgeoisie show no gratitude to Hollande for services
rendered but grow yet more demanding and openly arrogant.
Alongside this, the fascists strength and influence spread and
they prepare to take power. Under these conditions the
bourgeois nature of Front National stands out increasingly and
its kinship with fascism becomes obvious.
An aggressive bourgeois party custom-built to save moribund
capital at any price.
The class character of the Front Nationals programme leaves no
room for doubt. It is flagrantly bourgeois. At the same time
the FN takes care not to place too much emphasis on its total
open support for capitalism, so as not to compromise the
social posture it has usurped. However, its programme and the
corresponding propaganda nowhere put in question capitalism as
such as a well-defined social and economic system. Its
criticisms are aimed not at the system itself but solely at
its current policies, against which it advocates the
application of different policies of the same capitalist
system.
So of course it carefully avoids seeking to overthrow
capitalism or agitating for this. Consequently it is
deliberately opposed to the social revolution and looks
forward to coming in power in accordance with all the rules
and customs of bourgeois parliamentary politics, even if it
would not hesitate to shoulder them aside should the need
arise. But, like all other fascist formations past and
present, they wont lay a finger on the sacrosanct private
ownership of capital.
Now unlike the traditional bourgeois parties and their social
democrat partners and rivals, the FN and its like do not rest

content merely to present a different programme. These parties
base theirs on a virulent and provocative social and political
criticism of economic, social and cultural defects, not as
something inherent to the capitalist system, but as the direct
consequences of alleged corruption of national space and its
invasion by various ethnicities and nationalities.
This is where the fascist nature of the Front National and its
ilk right across Europe emerges clearly and unequivocally.
Sociological and political criteria are replaced by
nationalist and racist phrase-mongering. Hitler and his
supporters found an explanation for the social sufferings of
the masses in an imaginary Jewish plot. We know what
atrocities this vile anti-Semitism led to. At present the
Front National focuses its attacks on Arab-origin French
workers and working people and on refugees. But of course they
have merely adapted the self-same genocidal propensities to
demographic and political changes and are keen to shrug off
the highly-injurious association with the still vivid memories
of the death camps. But as long as capitalism continues and
tries to halt its decline, anti-Semitism and its fascist thugs
will also remain active.
Now this nationalism and racism do not emerge – and never did
historically – as excessive national sentiment somehow outside
of or above classes. As they always did, they form the
foundations of a policy and propaganda with a clearly-defined
class basis. Its violent anti-Arab attacks are concentrated on
and aimed against the most numerous and most vulnerable
section of the French working class and working people, which
is those of Arab origin and/or identity. But curiously they
spare rich emir parasites and, as if by magic, turn into
fascinated admiration when it comes to Saudi Arabia and the
Emirates, these great rentier parasites of world capitalism.
(Ingrained anti-Arabism on the part of a few fanatical mystics
does not alter this fundamental political fact).
This bourgeois-fascist lineage or genealogy on the part of
Front National is entirely confirmed by its real attitude to
so-called austerity policies. It castigates them in general

and as a whole as mistaken and useless, since in their view
all problems would be solved if only all foreigners were
expelled, but in reality it does not engage in the slightest
struggle against the anti-working class measures involved. One
would look in vain for any plan or real struggle by the FN
against the constant pension cuts, the systematic erosion of
rights at work, or unemployment. On the other hand, it is well
known that it was really the FN who thought of slapping the
disgusting and contemptuous label welfare dependents on social
welfare recipients, especially the unemployed, and call for
payments to be stopped. If they have for now shut up on this
typically ignoble fascist demand, it is because the fascist
contamination is so strong that other bodies are doing their
work for them (Like Sarkozy through his fascist adviser
Buisson, and after him the Socialist Party interior minister
Valls against Roma, or now the Union for a Popular Movement
(UMP) MP Wauquiez on welfare dependency)
The programme of national isolation is a fascist policy
The fascist character of the Front Nationals bourgeois
programme emerges most brutally in relation to Europe and its
future. To strip it down, we need first to cast a brief glance
at the bourgeoisies own orientation on Europe.
Painfully, and at the cost of two world wars involving massive
destruction, this bourgeoisie, or rather its dominant faction,
has arrived at a significant pragmatic conclusion: that the
powerful contradiction between the forces of production, which
have become European (and even global), and the strict
maintenance of national divisions, is one of the causes of
capitalist decline and thus a permanent source of war; that
even this massive destruction, despite an unheard-of level of
devastation, has done nothing to stop this decline but only
slowed and prolonged it, all the while growing in extent and
intensity. It was this empirical understanding which forced
the bourgeoisie to undertake among other things the
unification of Europe under the iron rod of its larger

monopolies.
Now the whole undertaking of building Europe is completely
impossible for the bourgeoisie, whose birth was linked to and
completely bound up with the birth of nation states. For the
same reason, the death of these nation states will for sure
only come over the corpse of the bourgeoisie. Events in recent
years completely confirm this truth. The more the bourgeoisie
has engaged on the road to its version of European unity, the
more it has stoked up its crisis, the more it has weakened
itself and torn itself apart. Its very first hesitant and
shaky steps towards its alleged European unification already
increased the general destruction at every level and increased
many-fold the difficulties all working people have suffered.
Above all and despite these unprecedented ravages,
difficulties of every kind continued to grow, the class
struggle has intensified, doubts persist and become widespread
– and the death agony of capitalism worsens.
The Front National certainly picks up in a very lively way on
what is badly wrong in the traditional bourgeoisies (and its
social democratic allies) attitude to Europe, not to correct
it, but to denounce European re-unification as an unsuitable,
not to say harmful, approach to resolving the general crisis
of the system. Against it they advocate the abolition of the
Euro and other attributes of unification and a frank return to
national sovereignty as we used to know it.
But such a jump backwards into the past is nowadays
impossible; it would create immense upheavals which could
quite possibly throw humanity a long way back. How damaging
that would be was proved by the atrocities of war as long ago
as 1914 and confirmed by the even worse atrocities between
1939 and 1945. Nowadays the European jigsaw of nation states
existing separately from each other as independent entities is
no more than an historic relic based on differences of
language and culture. When we look at the material basis of
life, we see economies really intertwined, an organic linking
or fusion between the economic products of the various
countries which has far outgrown any kind of self-contained

national economies existing in parallel and lends them an
increasingly integrated character at the European and even
international level. Even if this unification is being done in
a capitalist way, i.e. by cruelly grinding away involving
material destruction, suffering on the part of millions, and
above all glaring imperfections and inadequacies, it is
concretely being done and there is no possible way to turn the
clock back that does not involve general chaos.
This is because what is at stake here is the historic
development of the socialisation of production on a grand
scale, something that even the bourgeoisie has continually had
to adapt to, albeit in its own capitalist way, in order to
mitigate the growing and murderous contradiction between this
process and the private character of ownership. The absurd,
rickety, incomplete character of their European turn
faithfully reflects their fear and inability to see things
through to the end, and then on top of that they had to adjust
to the international socialisation that has been (wrongly)
described as globalisation. Their grotesque attempts to
mitigate the threats of serious instability that arise In the
capitalist system from this growing international
socialisation by establishing official but ramshackle
European, American, Asian etc. regional groupings and then the
G20 are testimony to how potent this socialisation process is.
These bourgeois reactions to the challenges posed by the
socialisation of the world (and European) economy cannot but
be timid and incomplete, because not only do they rest on the
basis and framework of capitalism, they also aspire to
consolidate the system. But instead of mitigating the sources
of disequilibrium and instability, they increase them and
sharpen the contradictions even more. And so the bourgeoisies
European adventure has considerably increased imbalances
across the continent, increased economic instability and
further deepened the contradictions between the various
countries in the continent. The persistent isolation which has
greeted French intervention in Africa (Mali and Central
African Republic), then the paralysing cacophony of

contradictory interests over Ukraine and Putins policies
express this natural inability to achieve real European unity.
For a workers programme for Europe!
The conclusion is obvious: All criticisms of the Front
National which do not expose it bourgeois character badly miss
the essential point. Obviously none of the bodies such as the
(Conservative) UMP, the Socialist Party (PS), etc., can do
that, so their criticisms of this dangerous rival are reduced
to angry shouting of a generally moral order. Their hands are
particularly tied in this respect in that they all on occasion
draw from the same nauseating bourgeois political arsenal as
the Front National without a second thought. Their policies
towards Roma and other refugees illustrate this perfectly. At
a European level they are compelled to defend their own antiworking class machinery in servile and ingratiating terms
against the spectre of the aggressive FN nation-state.
In fact, expecting any political organisation that is not
itself resolutely opposed to the bourgeoisie to come up with a
class critique of the Front National is really like trying to
square the circle; its literally impossible! And the absence
of such a fundamental critique on the part of organisations
which nevertheless put themselves forward as opposing the
capitalist system as a whole reveals how seriously they lack
any such ambition.
But a few additional comments are required on the European
policy of the Left Party (Parti de Gauche), who do aspire to
represent working people and so deserve a closer examination.
For all our political sympathy for this organisation, or
rather, precisely because of the solidarity we feel towards
it, we are obliged to repeat a criticism we already made
during the French municipal elections: It quite clearly does
not have a working-class programme. It didn’t have one during
the previous elections and the lack is possibly even more
glaring in relation to Europe.
Of course we do know this party’s criticisms of the

bourgeoisies current European monstrosity and its austerity
policies. We agree with them. But it is essential to recall
that even the harshest, severest and most extensive criticisms
workers pour out on this Europe do not add up to a political
programme. If they themselves were enough to create such a
programme, you would not need a political party. On the other
hand we are undergoing the terrible effects of the Europe
imposed by the PS, UMP and their allies. We also know that in
this area the Front National wants a return to nation-states.
These are the two orientations available to the bourgeoisie.
But what, concretely, does the Left Party want? In the absence
of a clear and direct answer, one can only speculate.
The party’s documents talk about the need to reject Europe as
it is so as to open the way to put it right socially,
economically and ecologically. It also demands that Europe
should be re-founded on social, ecological, democratic and
peaceful foundations and also wants a new model of development
in Europe. It declares it wants to put an end to the Europe of
finance, asserting the need to break with productivism: set up
a Europe-wide ecological planning system.
The way these desires are formulated suffers from a dreadful
lack of precision, expresses unforgivable naivety and at times
betrays crass ignorance. It very clearly shows that instead of
an exact and precise political programme, the Left Party
presents a fairly confused jumble of vague aspirations and
scrambled and indistinct hopes and desires. In any case, the
one priority that does stand out clearly in this wish list is
to leave the capitalist structure of economy and society
fundamentally unchanged, since all this party wants to do is
at most alter (or re-found) it in the sense of relegating
finance to a subordinate position and reorganising the economy
according to ecological doctrine.
In doing so, this list abandons all the tried and tested
methods of working peoples struggles such as putting social
demands in the foreground and the alliance with trade union
struggles. It replaces them with the cheap and tacky ideology
of ecology, whose main function is to absolve the capitalist

system of its innate responsibility for destroying nature and
to re-direct this accusation against people in general.
Now all these specific wishes are entirely compatible with
preserving the continued existence of capitalism. They do not
at all demand that it should be destroyed, but merely that it
should be corrected and improved. (Clearly this party’s
leaders do not realise that even some of these innocent wishes
are in complete contradiction with capitalism as it really is.
And in that case capitalism will either tolerate these
garrulous but basically inoffensive charlatans or it will
confront them brutally because its crisis is getting more
serious. As always happened throughout history, when that
occurs, the great majority of these nave quacks will choose
capitulation while a tiny minority will decide to fight but,
unprepared and overtaken by events, will go down to certain
defeat.)
But a workers programme takes an entirely different route: It
calls things by their proper name. So it starts resolutely and
publicly from how flagrantly and obviously bankrupt capitalism
is when it comes to providing the slightest solution to or
improvement in the day-to-day difficulties working people in
Europe face. The future capitalism holds for them is getting
gloomier and less secure, and the system itself cannot
accurately predict even the main lines of where it is going.
It will not find refuge in any one of its long-past variants:
certainly not its old, bankrupt, democratic version and even
less whatever it can lash together in terms of the nationstate. Such a programme would clearly enunciate the need to
abolish this bankrupt capitalism and replace its pseudo-Europe
with the goal of a United Workers (or Socialist) States of
Europe, the only road to any real level of continental
economic and social integration. We call on all workeractivists and their political organisations, especially the
ones in Left Front, to adopt that sort of programme.
It is easy to see that such a programme could not be achieved
all in one go, but needs to be prepared and facilitated by a
whole series of obvious immediate demands which, as

transitional demands, would lead to the inevitable conclusion
that such a programme is needed. Besides providing a framework
activists to mobilise, it is essential that, to fulfil the
requirements of a genuine workers programme in leading us to
socialism (actual break with capitalism, real class
independence and living working-class internationalism), such
a programme should contain:
1. Joint planning at a European level of the activity of all
political formations really fighting for a working peoples
programme for Europe, and standing international co-ordination
between them.
2. It is important to state the objective of a struggle for a
Working Peoples Europe, as the anti-chamber to the Workers
United States, in opposition not only to the current bankers
Europe but also the fascists goal of nation-states.
Several partial demands can be condensed into this one:
a. It implies the struggle to unify legislation right across
Europe which embodies social advantages and gains on the basis
of the most favourable (minimum wage, pensions, social
security, etc.).
b. It involves sustained activity in relation to and alongside
the trade unions with a view to extending co-operation to
organise this struggle.
3. The demand to cancel the states immense debts should be
prominent in the programme. It is through the reimbursement of
these debts and the interest that lenders (banks etc.)
regularly siphon off a significant portion of the surplus
value produced in the debtor countries. On the other hand, the
obligation to repay the debt is used as a pretext to cut and
destroy social rights and gains. So debt and repayment
constitute the main current source of extra profit and a vital
lever for exploiting the working class and working people in
Europe. To make it easier to understand and popularise this
demand, we should co-operate with all movements calling for a
public, independent examination and general audit of these
debts.
4. Reducing the struggle against unemployment to the national

level is a return to past failed practices or at least
represents a serious illusion now that the inter-dependence of
the various countries of Europe is so far advanced and the
unemployed form about 20 per cent of Europe’s active
population. This fact makes an active movement essential which
challenges capitalisms claim to dominate and direct the
economy. That is the demand for workers control of businesses
threatened with closure and the establishment of a struggle
for workers control to ban unemployment.
5. Finally, a real fight for genuine European democracy is
vital against all the bourgeoisies despotic bodies and
arrangements. A real general clean-out is needed to close them
down and re-organise them (the European commissions and
directorates and all bodies such as the European Central Bank,
the European Parliament, etc.) to ensure that there exists a
new set of European arrangements that function in a healthy
way at the service of working people. The pre-condition for
such a clean-out is preparing, convening and holding a
European Constituent Assembly.
A workers programme of this kind puts to shame all the various
schemes and horse-trading which preoccupy the leaders of the
Left Front about what organisations are called and whose names
is on the ballot paper as miserable squabbles of a cheap
parliamentary politics unable to hide the absence of a workers
programme worthy of the name. However, perhaps a pathetic
result at the ballot box will shake these organisations
centrist outlook and unleash a movement for their renewal. It
is a hope to cling to.
Balazs Nagy,
May 2014

